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INTRODUCTION

1. At its nineteenth session in 1986, the Commission decided to undertake
work in the area of procurement as a matter of priority and entrusted that
work to the Working Group on the New International Economic Order. 1/ The
Working Group commenced its work on this topic at its tenth session, held at
Vienna from 17 to 25 October 1988, by considering a study of procurement
prepared by the Secretariat. Z/ The Working Group requested the Secretariat
to prepare a first draft of a model law on procurement and an accompanying
commentary taking into account the discussions and decisions at the session. ~/

2. The Commission, at its twenty-second session in 1989, expressed
appreciation for the work performed by the Working Group so far and requested
it to proceed with its work expeditiously. ~/

3. The Working Group, which was composed of all States members of the
Commission, held its eleventh session in New York from 5 to 16 February 1990.
The session was attended by representatives of the following States members of
the Working Group: Argentina, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, China,
Czechoslovakia, Denmark, Egypt, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Hungary,
India, Iraq, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Japan, Kenya, Lesotho, Mexico,
Morocco, Netherlands, Spain, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, United
Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America,
Uruguay, and Yugoslavia.

4. The session was attended by observers from the following States:
Afghanistan, Angola, Burkina Faso, Colombia, Ecuador, El Salvador, German
Democratic Republic, Holy See, Jordan, Liberia, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Oman,
Paraguay, Philippines, Republic of Korea, Switzerland, Turkey, Uganda, United
Republic of Tanzania, Vanuatu.

5. The session was also attended by observers from the following
international organizations:

(a) United Nations organizations: International Bank for Reconstruction
and Development, United Nations Development Programme;

(b) Intergovernmental organizations: Asian-African Legal Consultative
Committee, Commission of the European Communities, Inter-American
Development Bank;

(c) International non-governmental organizations: International Chamber
of Commerce.

1/ Report of the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law
on the work of its nineteenth session, Official Records of the General
Assembly. Forty-first Session, Supplement No. 17 (A/4l/l7), para. 243.

Z/ A/CN.9/WG.V/WP.22.

~/ A/CN.9/3l5, para. 125.

~/ Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-fourth Session,
Supplement No. 17 (A/44/l7), paras. 232 and 235.
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6. The Working Group elected the following officers:

Chairman: Mr. Robert Hunja (Kenya)

Rapporteur: Mr. Jan de Boer (Netherlands)

7. The Working Group had before it the following documents:

(a) Provisional agenda (A/CN.9/WG.V/WP.23)j

(b) Procurement: draft model law on procurement (A/CN.9/WG.V/WP.24);

(c) Procurement: commentary on draft model law on procurement
(A/CN.9/WG.V/WP.25).

8. The Working Group adopted the following agenda:

(a) Election of officers.

(b) Adoption of the agenda.

(c) Procurement.

(d) Other business.

(e) Adoption of the report.

DELIBERATIONS AND DECISIONS

I. GENERAL DISCUSSION

9. The observer for the Commission of the European Communities informed the
Working Group of developments within the European Communities (EC) directed
towards the opening up of public procurement within the EC, which was one of
the major elements in the creation of the single internal market within the
EC. The EC had recently adopted new directives on the procurement of works
and on the procurement of supplies, as well as a directive dealing with
remedies. In addition, a directive on the procurement of services was under
preparation. Work was also in progress on a proposal to include within the
scope of the EC procurement directives entities that had hitherto been
excluded.

10. The observer for the Asian-African Legal Consultative Committee proposed
that the model law on procurement provide for the resolution of disputes
arising from procurement through conciliation and arbitration. The provision
should be flexible so as to enable implementing States to determine which
types of disputes could be submitted for resolution by those means. Further,
the model law should provide for the use of the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules or
the UNCITRAL Conciliation Rules where the parties to the arbitration or
conciliation proceedings did not agree to use some other rules.

11. During the general discussion, it was noted that, as currently drafted,
the model law did not deal with certain issues that were addressed in the
General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) Agreement on Government

•

•
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Procurement, such as most-favoured-nation treatment, national treatment and
special treatment for developing countries. It was suggested that the model
law on procurement cover those issues in order to be consistent with the GATT
Agreement on Government Procurement and in order to provide uniform rules as
to those issues. In response, it was observed that the nature and scope of
the model law, which was a model for national legislation, differed from that
of the GATT Agreement on Government Procurement, which was a multilateral
agreement, and that the model law sought to take account of the needs and
interests of developing countries in various ways that were appropriate for
its particular nature and scope.

12. A view was expressed that the model law as currently drafted was too
complex, which made it difficult to understand and to use. Various proposals
for dealing with that problem were made in the context of the discussion on
particular articles. Another view was expressed that it would be preferable
for the provisions of the model law to be constituted in the form of rules for
voluntary use by a procuring entity or in the form of guidelines. That view
did not receive support.

13. The Working Group endorsed the decision taken at its tenth session that
the model procurement law should be accompanied by a commentary. Various
views were expressed concerning the nature and status of the commentary and
its relationship to the model law. It was generally agreed that, although
both instruments would be adopted by the Commission, they would not have the
same juridical status. The model law would set forth normative legal rules
governing procurement and would be capable of existing independently of the
commentary. The commentary would not have a normative legal character; rather
it would serve to complement and facilitate the use of the model law.

14. It was noted that, as currently drafted, the commentary performed that
role in various ways. Some portions of the commentary provided guidance for
the interpretation of provisions of the model law; other portions provided
guidance to States in enacting the model law and in promulgating supplementary
procurement regulations; yet other portions provided guidance to procuring
entities and to contractors and suppliers in using the model law. Significant
support was expressed for that multifarious approach, since it made the
commentary useful to the various categories of persons and entities involved
in procurement and promoted the uniform interpretation and application of the
model law.

15. Various other views were expressed, however, concerning the functions and
structure of the commentary. According to one such view it was inappropriate
for the commentary to interpret provisions of the model law. Another view was
that it would be more appropriate for the guidance offered by the commentary
to States in enacting the model law and in promulgating supplementary
regulations to be contained in the text of the model law itself. It was also
observed that some portions of the commentary might be designed to have
lasting significance and applicability after the model law had been enacted
(e.g., those portions providing guidance to the interpretation of the model
law), while others might be regarded to have served their purpose completely
once the model law had been enacted (e.g., those portions offering guidance to
States in enacting the model law).

16. The Working Group decided that it would not at the current stage take
final decisions as to the functions or structure of the commentary. However,
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it would pay attention to the contents of the commentary during its
examination of the articles of the model law. It would, in particular, seek
to ensure that the commentary was consistent with the provisions of the model
law and to eliminate from the commentary alternative approaches to the
settlement of issues in the model law when a particular approach had been
decided upon.

11. DISCUSSION OF ARTICLES OF DRAFT MODEL LAW ON PROCUREMENT

Article 1
Application of law

17. A suggestion was made that the reference to "such means as purchase,
rental or otherwise" be re-examined to ensure that it adequately covered the
various means by which goods were procured.

18. With respect to the second sentence in article 1, according to which the
model law applied even if services were involved in the procurement as long as
goods or construction constituted a "substantial part" of the procurement, a
preference was expressed for the formulation used in the GATT Agreement on
Government Procurement. That formulation covered "incidental services" where
the value of those services did not exceed the value of the goods or
construction. In support of that view, it was noted that, under the
formulation currently used in the model law, an implementing State could
restrict the scope of application of the model law by defining "substantial
part" narrowly. A related proposal was made during the discussion of the
definition of "construction" under article 2 (see paragraph 24, below).

19. According to a further proposal, the scope of the model law should be
expanded to cover the procurement of consulting services and other types of
services, since it was important for States to have an adequate legal
framework for the procurement of those services. In opposition to the
proposal, it was noted that the treatment of services was currently under
discussion within GATT and any decision to enlarge the scope of the model law
to cover services, other than those that were incidental to goods or
construction being procured, should await the outcome of those discussions. ~

20. After some deliberation it was generally agreed that the Working Group
would, at the current stage, prepare rules covering the procurement of goods
and of construction, dealing also with services that were incidental or
related to the procurement of goods or construction. The Working Group noted
that the question of whether the model law should cover consulting services
and other types of services could be addressed at a later stage.

Article 2
Defini tions

21. A proposal was made that the definitions be deleted from the model law on
the grounds that a large number of definitions would make the text difficult
to read and that definitions were not necessary because the terms covered by
the definitions could be described in the commentary. That proposal did not
receive sufficient support.

22. A suggestion was made that article 2 be relocated to appear as article 1.
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23. Various proposals were made with respect to the content of the
definitions set forth in article 2. Concerning the definition of "procuring
entity", a view was expressed that, when a State enacted the model law, it
should indicate clearly not only those entities that were covered by the model
law but also those that were not covered. According to another view, the
definition of "goods" should be made more flexible so as to accommodate the
procurement of items such as water, gas and electricity. It was further
suggested that the international element in the term "international tendering
proceedings" be more clearly defined. In that connection, the approach
adopted in the UNCITRAL Model Law on International Commercial Arbitration
(article 1(3» was suggested as a model.

24. A suggestion was made that the definition of "construction" be broadened
to cover activities analogous to construction, for which precise
specifications could be prepared and which could be procured essentially on
the basis of the price of the activities. They included, for example,
drilling for water and gas, mapping, satellite photography and seismic studies
procured in conjunction with construction projects. It was also suggested
that the definition of construction include demolition.

25. It was proposed that the definition of "tender security" include a
reference to surety bonds. It was also suggested that the definition refer to
issuers of tender securities by using a term broader than "banks", such as
"financial institutions". A further suggestion was that the definition point
out that the purpose of a tender security was to secure the obligation of the
tenderer to sign a contract in the event his tender was accepted.

26. It was suggested that the definition of "competitive negotiation
proceedings" state explicitly that the term referred to a procedure involving
negotiations on a competitive basis between a procuring entity and at least
two bidders.

27. Suggestions were made that the model law provide definitions for a number
of additional terms used in the model law, such as "procurement", "procurement
proceedings", "responsive tender", "procurement regulations" and "tendering
proceedings".

28. It was further suggested that the term "bid solicitation documents" be
substituted for the term "procurement documents" that was used in various
provisions of the model law, in order to distinguish clearly between the
documents contained in a solicitation of tenders by a procuring entity and the
documents submitted by a contractor or supplier as part of its tender.

29. The Working Group noted the various suggestions that had been made and
requested the Secretariat to consider whether and how to implement them in the
preparation of the next draft of the model procurement law.

Article 3
Underlying policies

30. Proposals were made that paragraph (1) be relocated to the beginning of
the model law, either as a preamble or as the first article. With respect to
the wording of that paragraph, a suggestion was made that the term "policies"
be replaced with "purposes" or "objectives", in order to conform to usage in
legislation.
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31. It was proposed that the reference to maximizing efficiency in
procurement (para. (l)(a» be relocated from its current position to the end
of the paragraph, and that the reference be reworded so as to provide that all
of the objectives currently set out in paragraph (I) (b) through (f) be
"consistent with the efficient operation of the procurement system". A
related view was that the reference in paragraph (I) (a) to maximizing economy
in procurement might be superfluous in view of the policy mentioned in
paragraph (I) (c) of promoting competition among contractors and suppliers.

32. A proposal was made that subparagraph (2) be deleted on the ground that
the model law should not address questions of hierarchy of law. In response
to that proposal, it was stated that a provision in the model law clearly
establishing the relationship of the model law to international obligations of
the enacting State, including State practice under multilateral and bilateral
treaties and including agreements with international financing institutions,
would be of considerable practical value; it would enable procuring entities,
faced with a conflict between the model law and an international obligation, •
to determine which to apply. It was also pointed out that such a provision
could be useful from the standpoint of unification of law, because not all
legal systems recognized the supremacy of international obligations over
national legislation.

33. There was widespread support for retaining a provision along the lines of
paragraph (2), subject, however, to improving the drafting so as to clarify
that, if there was a conflict between a provision in the model law and the
requirements of an international obligation, the requirements of the
international obligation were to be applied; but in all other respects, the
procurement was to be governed by the model law.

Article 4
Procurement regulations

34. A view was expressed that article 4 should be expanded so as to call upon
the implementing State to identify in the article not only the organ
authorized to promulgate procurement regulations, but also organs authorized
to promulgate administrative rulings, directives or guidelines under the model
law. That would help contractors and suppliers to become aware of legal
requirements to which they might be subject. An opposing view was that the
suggested expansion of the article would go too far. It was noted that, in
some States, several organs might be empowered to issue various types of
directives, rulings and guidelines relating to procurement. According to
another view, it would be sufficient to alert contractors and suppliers to the
possible existence of administrative directives, rulings and guidelines by
defining "procurement regulations" as including such texts. After discussion,
it was agreed that article 4 be retained in its current form, but that mention
be made in the commentary that, in addition to the model law, various types of
directives, rulings and guidelines might be applicable in particular
procurement proceedings.

Article 5
Public accessibility of procurement law, procurement

regulations and other legal texts relating to procurement

35. Views were expressed in support of the recommendation contained in
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paragraph 2 of the commentary to this article that implementing States collect
and issue in a single publication the laws, regulations and other legal texts
relating to procurement in those States. Contrary views were expressed that
such a requirement would not be practical.

Article 6
Control and supervision of procurement

36. In connection with paragraph (1), it was noted that the necessity for the
procuring entity to obtain approval of an action or decision, and the organ
that was to give the approval, might vary depending on the action or decision
in question. The view was accordingly expressed that the paragraph was
unsatisfactory in the current form, as it treated all cases of approval in an
identical manner. As a means of remedying that situation, a proposal was made
that the paragraph be deleted, and that each provision of the model law
requiring approval of an action or decision set out the circumstances in which
the approval must be sought and identify the organ that was to give the
approval. It was observed, however, that the proposal would complicate the
drafting of the model law. Another view was that, rather than requiring
approval of a higher authority as a means of ensuring the conformity of an
action or decision with the model law, the model law should set forth precise
rules and criteria for taking the action or decision so as to minimize the
possibility of misapplication or abuse.

37. An observation was made that paragraph (2) seemed to involve a degree of
centralization of control and supervision over procurement that might not be
regarded as desirable in some countries.

38. A view was expressed that, as the questions dealt with by article 6 were
related to the issue of redress and remedies, further consideration of the
article should be deferred until the Working Group considered that issue. The
Working Group decided to take note of the views that had been expressed and to
postpone reaching final decisions concerning the questions that had been
raised •

Article 7
Methods of procurement and conditions for their use

39. Support was expressed for the alternative approach to article 7 that was
described in paragraph 1 of the commentary to the article. Under that
approach, the procuring entity would be free to decide which method of
procurement to use in a particular case. The prevailing view, however,
favoured the approach currently reflected in the text of article 7, under
which tendering was the preferred method of procurement and methods other than
tendering could be used only in specified circumstances. The possibility of
presenting both approaches to implementing States, which would choose the
alternative that they preferred, was also mentioned.

40. With respect to the threshold values provided for in paragraphs
(2) and (3), a view was expressed that reference should be made to the
estimated value of the procurement contract rather than to the price of the
contract, since the price would not'be known when the decision as to which
procurement method to use would be made. A contrary view was that the
threshold values should be set forth in the model law itself, rather than in
the procurement regulations, since some States might not promulgate such
regulations.



A/CN.9/331
English
Page 10

41. Providing for procurement by competitive negotiation proceedings, as they
were conceived in the current text of the model law, was said to be dangerous,
as the ability of the procuring entity to negotiate confidentially with
several contractors and suppliers simultaneously could lead to abuse and
corruption. The prevailing view, however, was that it was desirable to
provide for competitive negotiation proceedings for cases where tendering was
not a suitable method of procurement.

42. There was, however, significant support for expanding the circumstances
in which competitive negotiation proceedings could be used. It was proposed
that, in addition to the circumstances currently mentioned in paragraph (2),
competitive negotiation proceedings be permitted where it was not possible to
formulate specifications for the goods or construction to be procured with the
precision necessary to engage in tendering proceedings; where the procuring
entity sought proposals for the most advanced or the most appropriate
technology; where only one responsive tender had been submitted; and where the
prices of submitted tenders did not result in fair value to the procuring
entity. Similarly, there was significant support for expanding the
circumstances in which single-source procurement could be used. It was
proposed that, in addition to the circumstances currently mentioned in
paragraph (3), single-source procurement be permitted where necessary to
promote national socio-economic objectives; where a particular contractor or
supplier had exclusive rights to the desired technology; where it was
necessary to develop a particular source of supply for strategic reasons; and
in cases of additional deliveries by the original supplier or where the scope
or volume of a procurement requirement exceeded the normal capacity of the
industry so that special facilities would have to be built by the contractor
or supplier deemed to be the one with the most related experience. (See,
also, paragraph 182, below.)

43. The Working Group engaged in further consideration of article 7(2) and
7(3) during its consideration of article 34. The discussion of the Working
Group in that connection is set forth in paragraphs 213, 214 and 219, below.

44. It was stated that the reference to the need for secrecy in paragraph
(3)(f) could defeat transparency and that reference should be made instead to
the protection of national security and to national defence.

Articles 8 and 9
Eligibility and qualifications of contractors and suppliers

45. It was generally agreed that article 8 and article 9 be merged, as the
subject-matter of both articles was essentially the same, namely, the
assessment by the procuring entity of the suitability of contractors and
suppliers to perform the contract. In consequence of that decision, it was
proposed that the word "eligibility" be deleted from the text of the model
law. An opinion was expressed that the relevance of the articles would be
diminished where the goods or construction needed by the procuring entity was
available only from a single source, since the procuring entity would have no
alternative other than to procure from that source.

46. It was generally agreed that the right of the procuring entity to require
contractors and suppliers to submit information to establish their
qualifications be subject to the right of contractors and suppliers to protect
their legal interests in proprietary technology or other intellectual property.

•

•
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47. It was proposed that the reference to "written statements" be deleted
from the chapeau of article 8(1)(a), from article 9 and from other provisions
in the text, since that term was covered by the term "documentary evidence".

48. Various proposals were made with respect to the criteria set forth in
paragraph (1) (a) of article 8. A view was expressed that the law of the State
of the contractor's or supplier's nationality should be relevant for
establishing the legal capacity of a contractor or supplier to conclude a
procurement contract. It was suggested that a reference to receivership be
added to paragraph (l)(a)(ii).

49. A proposal was made that paragraph (l)(a)(iv) of article 8 be deleted on
the ground that problems could arise in applying that provision, for example,
in relation to a contractor or supplier that had been convicted of a crime but
had later been granted a pardon. Another proposal was that the provision be
retained and that a criterion be added to the effect that the contractor or
supplier must not have been held liable for damages in civil proceedings
within the preceeding five years.

50. It was generally agreed that paragraph (l)(a)(v) of article 8, in which
the implementing State could insert additional criteria, be deleted, since
some criteria that might be added could be inconsistent with the underlying
policies of the model law, and since the addition of differing criteria by
various States would be counter-productive to the objective of uniformity of
law.

51. A proposal was made that paragraph (l)(b) of article 8 include a specific
reference to the right of the procuring entity to inspect the books of the
contractor or supplier.

52. It was generally agreed that a provision along the lines of paragraph (3)
of article 8, which appeared within square brackets in the current draft of
the model law, be retained. That provision enabled a contractor or supplier
to participate in procurement proceedings under certain conditions even if it
had not yet conformed to the required criteria. A proposal was made that the
contractor or supplier be required to establish its conformity with the
criteria by a specified time. A further proposal was that the right of the
contractor or supplier to participate in the procurement proceedings be made
subject to the efficient operation of the procurement system, as such a
provision would bring the model law in line with the GATT Agreement on
Government Procurement.

53. The content of article 9 was regarded as broadly acceptable, subject to
possible additions and improvements. Proposals were made that additional
criteria relating to the qualifications of contractors and suppliers be
referred to, including managerial capability, reliability, experience and
reputation. Another proposal was that the article specify that a contractor
or supplier would be disqualified if it had been found guilty by a competent
court or tribunal of a serious misrepresentation in its submissions to the
procuring entity regarding its qualifications or its products.

54. It was generally agreed that the criteria that were to be applied in any
procurement proceedings should relate to the suitability of contractors and
suppliers to perform the particular procurement contract that was to result
from those proceedings.
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Article 10
Rules concerning written statements and documentary

evidence provided by contractors and suppliers

55. Questions were raised as to the usefulness and desirability of
article 10. It was observed that, since the provisions of the article
relating to the attestation and acceptability of documentary evidence referred
to national law, they served little purpose and did not contribute to
uniformity of law. Moreover, the requirement that documentary evidence be
solemnized before and attested to by a notary or other competent authority was
only of limited usefulness, since the notary or other authority could verify
only the identity of the signer of the document, and not the accuracy of its
contents.

56. The article as it currently appeared was said to be too strict and rigid
because it required the formalities to legalize documents in all cases,
whereas in some cases those formalities might be unnecessary. It was noted
that the time that it could take to comply with the formalities could prevent
contractors and suppliers from submitting tenders on time. Accordingly, it
was generally agreed that, if article 10 were to be retained, it should
provide rules only for cases where the procuring entity required that
documents be legalized.

Article 11
International tendering proceedings

57. The substance of paragraph (1), under which the procuring entity could
decide to engage in international tendering proceedings, was found to be
generally acceptable. It was generally agreed, however, that the meaning of
"international tendering proceedings" required clarification.

58. With respect to paragraph (2), it was generally agreed that international
tendering proceedings should not be mandatory. Rather, the article should
alert the procuring entity that international tendering proceedings were
desirable in some cases, e.g., where the goods or construction to be procured
were of a high value, where the goods or construction were not available
domestically or where there existed no competition among domestic contractors
and suppliers.

59. A proposal was made that paragraph (2) be reformulated so as to require
that, when the estimated value of the procurement contract exceeded a
specified amount, the procuring entity must solicit tenders from the maximum
number of domestic and foreign contractors and suppliers consistent with the
efficient operation of the procurement system. The proposal was said to be a
means of bridging the gap between those who favoured making international
tendering proceedings mandatory when the value of the procurement exceeded a
threshold amount and those who opposed making international tendering
proceedings mandatory.

Article 12
Solicitation of tenders and applications to pregualify

60. With respect to paragraph (1), it was proposed that provision be made for
solicitation of tenders by means of electronic transmission, and even by
telephone in appropriate cases (e.g., in cases of urgency or where the value
of the goods or construction to be procured was low).

•

•
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61. It was observed that the restricted tendering procedures provided for in
paragraph (2) provided an important safety valve for the procuring entity by
enabling it to exclude contractors and suppliers that it did not regard as
appropriate to perform the contract. It was suggested that the paragraph
indicate clearly the types of circumstances in which a procuring entity would
be entitled to resort to restricted tendering, perhaps by incorporating the
considerations mentioned in paragraph 2 of the commentary. Another proposal
was that the words "notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (1)" be
inserted at the beginning of paragraph (2) in order to reduce the possible
appearance of an inconsistency between paragraphs (1) and (2).

Article 13
Lists of approved contractors and suppliers

62. The Working Group decided to delete article 13 for the following
reasons. The use of lists of contractors and suppliers for the solicitation
of tenders was diminishing and, in any event, should not be encouraged because
the lists could be used in a manner that would unfairly discriminate against
particular contractors and suppliers. Moreover, the article as currently
drafted contained some uncertainties and ambiguities, such as whether or not,
when a list existed, tenders could be solicited from contractors and suppliers
that were not on the list; whether or not tenders must be solicited from all
contractors and suppliers on the list; and whether or not the list had to be
used at all for the solicitation of tenders. If the list did not have to be
used, or if tenders could be solicited from contractors and suppliers that
were not on the list, the necessity for and usefulness of article 13 was
questionable. However, the Working Group agreed that it would be useful to
include in the commentary to the model law some discussion of the use of the
lists of approved contractors and suppliers.

63. In favour of retaining the article, the view was expressed that, if
appropriately modified, the article could serve to eliminate uncertainty as to
whether or not a procuring entity could employ such lists. In addition, it
was said that the article could contribute to fairness and transparency in
connection with the use of the lists.

Article 14
Contents of notice of proposed procurement

64. The Working Group considered that article 14 was largely satisfactory,
subject to the following improvements. In paragraph (1), it should be
clarified that the specified information to be included in the notice of
proposed procurement was only the required minimum. That clarification might
be accomplished by inserting the words "at least" after "contain" in the
chapeau of the paragraph. The paragraph should also require the notice of
proposed procurement to state if a tender security was required and the nature
and amount of the security, the criteria to be used for assessing the
qualifications of contractors and suppliers, and the right of aggrieved
contractors and suppliers to seek redress for a failure by the procuring
entity to comply with the procurement law or regulations.

65. A suggestion, which was not accepted, was made either to delete or to
modify the statement in the chapeau of paragraph (2) which was to the effect
that, when prequalification proceedings were to be engaged in, the notice of
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proposed procurement need not contain information as to how, where and in what
languages the procurement documents could be obtained. It was noted that the
information would not be needed when prequalification proceedings were used
because, pursuant to article 17, the procurement documents would be provided
automatically to contractors and suppliers that were prequalified.

Article 15
Assessment of qualifications of contractors and suppliers

66. The Working Group noted that article 15 contained rules to implement, in
the context of tendering proceedings, the general principles set forth in
article 9 concerning the qualifications of contractors and suppliers. It was
suggested that the duplication that existed between article 9 (which, as
previously decided, would be merged with article 8; see paragraph 45, above),
and article 15 be avoided by consolidating those articles. In addition to
reducing duplication, such a consolidation would make the model law easier to
understand and apply and would avoid inconsistencies.

67. Views were expressed that certain terms used in article 15 and in the
commentary required clarification, including "assess" (used in paragraph (1»,
"unduly" (used in paragraph (3», "evaluation of qualifications" (used in
paragraph 1 of the commentary) and "minimum thresholds of acceptability" (used
in paragraph 1 of the commentary).

68. A proposal was made that the qualification criteria listed in
paragraph (2) be expanded to include the experience of contractors and
suppliers, their past performance of similar contracts and their capabilities
with respect to personnel and equipment. Another proposal was that reference
be made to the technical, commercial, legal, financial and managerial
competence of contractors and suppliers.

69. According to another proposal, it should be clarified, perhaps in the
commentary, that paragraph (3) was directed both to discrimination against
foreign contractors and suppliers in general and to discrimination among
classes of foreign contractors and suppliers.

70. It was agreed that article 15 should contain an express reference to
postqualification proceedings. Those proceedings were said to be necessary in
order to reconfirm, at the time of acceptance of a tender, the qualifications
of a contractor or supplier that had been prequalified, when there was a
significant time lag between the prequalification proceedings and the time of
acceptance of a tender. It was also agreed that only the qualifications of
the contractor or supplier whose tender had been accepted should be
reconfirmed in postqualification proceedings. (See, also, paragraph 78,
below. )

71. It was agreed that the sentence, "In some cases where contractors and
suppliers have been prequalified, their qualifications may be assessed more
closely after the opening of tenders", be deleted from paragraph 1 of the
commentary, since the qualifications of a contractor or supplier that had been
prequalified should not be examined again until postqualification proceedings.

•

•
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Article 16
Pregualification proceedings

72. It was suggested that the article make it clear that a contractor or
supplier that had not participated in prequalification proceedings could not
submit a tender.

73. A suggestion was made that the meaning of the opening words of
paragraph (1) be clarified to the effect that, when restricted tendering
proceedings were used, prequa1ification proceedings were not held, in order to
avoid a possible implication that the qualifications of contractors and
suppliers were not to be examined at all in restricted tendering proceedings.

74. It was observed that certain types of information required by
paragraph (3) to be included in the prequalification documents were also
required by article 14 to be included in the notice of proposed procurement.
That duplication was said to be desirable because the notice of proposed
procurement and the prequalification documents served different purposes, and
it was useful to contractors and suppliers for the information to be contained
in both locations.

75. A proposal was made that paragraph (3)(b) be deleted, since the
requirement contained in that provision was expressed in vague and general
terms and would thus have little practical effect.

76. It was generally agreed that paragraph (3)(h) be deleted, and that the
paragraph provide instead that the procuring entity must be prepared on
request to explain the procurement practices and procedures to any contractor
or supplier.

77. In connection with paragraph (4), the view was expressed that the names
of contractors and suppliers that had been prequa1ified should be made public
only after a tender had been accepted.

78. It was generally agreed that paragraph (6) be re-drafted so as to require
the procuring entity to reconfirm in postqualification proceedings the
qualifications of the contractor or supplier whose tender had been accepted.
Furthermore, the criteria to be used for that postqualification should be the
same as those used in the prequalification proceedings, and should be set
forth in the procurement documents. It was also agreed that the paragraph
provide what was to occur if the contractor or supplier whose tender had been
accepted was found in postqualification proceedings no longer to meet the
qualification criteria (e.g., provide that the next lowest tender was to be
accepted or that new procurement proceedings were to be engaged in). (See,
also, paragraph 70, above.)

Article 17
Provision of procurement documents to contractors and suppliers

79. The Working Group found the substance of article 17 to be acceptable.
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Article 18
Contents of procurement documents

80. A view was expressed that the article should identify which portions of
the procurement documents and which information contained in those documents
were to become part of the procurement contract.

81. It was observed that several subparagraphs of the article referred to
issues that were dealt with elsewhere in the model law. A proposal was made
that cross-references be included in those subparagraphs in order to
facilitate the use and understanding of the model law.

82. A proposal was made that the word "all" be deleted from the chapeau of
the article since the requirement that all necessary information be provided
could give rise to disputes if an item of information claimed to be necessary
were to be omitted from the procurement documents.

83. A proposal was made that the chapeau of the article be expanded so as to
require the procurement documents to contain not only information necessary
for the submission of-responsive tenders but also the rules governing the
opening, examination and evaluation of tenders.

84. It was observed that certain types of information required by article 18
to be included in the procurement documents were also required by article 14
to be included in the notice of proposed procurement. That duplication was
said to be desirable because the notice of proposed procurement and the
procurement documents served different purposes, and it was useful to
contractors and suppliers for the information to be contained in both
locations.

85. A suggestio~ was made that subparagraph (e) employ any relevant wording
used in the UNCITRAL Legal Guide on Drawing Up International Contracts for the
Construction of Industrial Works.

86. A proposal was made that subparagraph (f) specifically require the
procurement documents to include information as to the law applicable to the
contract and the means of settling disputes under the contract.

87. It was suggested that subparagraph (g) refer not only to alternative
tenders that were solicited, but also to alternative tenders that were
permitted.

88. A proposal was made that subparagraph (i) specifically require the
procurement documents to include information as to the pricing terms of the
contract (e.g., unit price; lump sum), as to whether or not taxes, customs
duties and similar charges and levies were to be included in the contract
price, and as to which party was to bear the risk of higher costs resulting
from changes in laws relating to taxes, customs duties and similar charges and
levies and from changes in other laws affecting the performance of the
contract. (See paragraph 114, below.)

89. It was agreed that subparagraph (j) be deleted because it was not in the
interests of the procuring entity to establish a maximum price, a minimum
price or a range of prices. (See, also, paragraph 182, below.)

•

•
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90. A proposal was made in connection with subparagraph (m) that the
procurement documents indicate whether and under what conditions the procuring
entity would consider tenders submitted late.

91. It was proposed that subparagraph (n) be altered so as to refer to a
meeting of contractors and suppliers "that may be convened" by the procuring
entity.

92. In the context of subparagraph (p), there was said to be a danger that
terms such as "most advantageous tender" and "evaluate" could be
misinterpreted as giving the procuring entity too much discretion ~ith respect
to the choice of a tender, notwithstanding the fact that "most advantageous
tender" was defined in article 28(7)(c). It was proposed that wording be
employed that avoided the possibility of such a misinterpretation. In that
connection, the view was expressed that a tender should be chosen on the basis
of price and other objective and quantifiable criteria. According to another
view, however, that approach was too strict, as it would prevent a procuring
entity from taking into account other legitimate criteria, which were not
easily quantifiable, such as socio-economic factors in the country of the
procuring entity. Apart from those differing views, it was agreed that the
procurement documents should set forth all criteria that would be taken into
account by the procuring entity in choosing a tender.

93. Views were divided with respect to subparagraph (s). Several arguments
were advanced in favour of retaining the subparagraph, including its reference
(set forth within square brackets) to various types of laws and regulations
pertinent to the performance of the contract. It was observed that it was
important for contractors and suppliers to be aware of laws and regulations
pertinent to the tendering proceedings and to the performance of the
contract. There often existed a variety of types of pertinent laws and
regulations, and without a provision of the nature of subparagraph (s) it
would often be difficult for contractors and suppliers to become aware of
them. Foreign contractors and suppliers, and those that had no previous
experience with public sector tendering proceedings in the implementing State,
would be at a particular disadvantage. It was stated that the subparagraph
did not impose an undue burden on the procuring entity, since it required only
that references be given to the pertinent 1a~s and regulations; it did not
require the procuring entity to provide the contents or an analysis of the
laws and regulations. It was further observed that the subparagraph could be
beneficial not only to contractors and suppliers, but also to the procuring
entity, since the provision would contribute to the efficient conduct of the
tendering proceedings and would help ensure that the performance of the
procurement contract was in compliance with pertinent laws and regulations.

94. Several arguments were advanced in opposition to the subparagraph. It
was stated that it was inappropriate to require the procuring entity to give
legal advice to contractors and suppliers. Rather, contractors and suppliers
should be expected to obtain their own competent professional legal advice in
the ordinary course of doing business. The requirements of subparagraph (s)
were said to be excessively burdensome because the laws and regulations
pertinent to tendering proceedings and to the performance of the contract were
sometimes numerous and complex. In that regard, it was also pointed out that
particular problems arose in countries with federal systems where various
aspects of the procurement proceedings and of the performance of the
procurement contract could be subject to national laws as well as to laws of
subdivisions of the federation; it was sometimes difficult to ascertain
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which of those laws would apply. It was further stated that merely requiring
the procuring entity to give references to the pertinent laws and regulations
was of little benefit to contractors and suppliers, who would require advice
as to the content, meaning and application of the law and regulations.

95. A view was expressed that the appropriateness of the subparagraph
depended to some extent on the consequences that would accrue if a reference
to a particular law or regulation was incorrect or was omitted from the
procurement documents. One view was that, in such a case, the procuring
entity should. bear legal responsibility for such errors or omissions. For
example, in appropriate cases, the contractor or supplier whose contract had
been accepted and who incurred increased costs in the performance of the
contract due to an error or omission should be entitled to an adjustment of
the contract price. With respect to that point, however, it was stated that
the question of price adjustment should be dealt with in the contract, and not
in the model procurement law. Another view was that, if the subparagraph were
to be retained, the procuring entity should bear no legal responsibility for
an erroneous reference to or an omission of a law or regulation. With respect
to that point, however, it was observed that an exoneration from liability
would, in cases of gross negligence, be inconsistent with policy in some legal
systems.

96. As a means of making the requirements of the subparagraph less onerous
for the procuring entity, a proposal was made that the subparagraph be
redrafted so as not to require the procuring entity to provide an exhaustive
list of pertinent laws and regulations. A further proposal was that
subparagraph (s) be reformulated so as to require the procuring entity to be
prepared on request to explain the procurement practices and procedures to any
contractor or supplier. It was observed, however, that the proposed
formulation went beyond merely providing references to the pertinent laws and
regulations, and thus could impose a more onerous obligation on the procuring
entity than the current formulation of the subparagraph. Yet another proposal
was that a distinction be drawn between the two types of laws and regulations
currently referred to in the subparagraph, by obligating the procuring entity
to provide references to laws and regulations pertinent to the tender
proceedings and to bear responsibility for an error in or omission of a
reference, but taking a less strict approach with respect to laws and
regulations relating to the performance of the contract.

97. The trend of the discussion was to the effect that the current
formulation of subparagraph (s) imposed too onerous a burden on the procuring
entity. The Secretariat was requested to reformulate the subparagraph for the
next draft of the model procurement law on the basis of the discussion.

98. With respect to subparagraph (t), it was agreed that an express provision
be added to the effect that contractors and suppliers be able to communicate
directly with the procuring entity without going through an intermediary.

99. It was agreed that article 18 require the following additional
information to be included in the procurement documents: any countertrade
obligations imposed by the procuring entity, the organ or organs responsible
for exercising supervision and control over procurement, and the right of
contractors and suppliers to redress for a failure by the procuring entity to
conform to the procurement law and regulations.

•
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Article 19
Charge for procurement documents

100. A view was expressed that the article should be redrafted so as to
provide that the charge for the procurement documents may not exceed the cost
of printing the documents and distributing them to contractors and suppliers.
According to another view, however, the article was satisfactory in its
current form, which provided that the charge "shall reflect" the printing and
distribution costs, since it was not practicable to require the procuring
entity to calculate precisely the costs of printing and distributing the
documents.

101. A question was raised as to whether, under the current formulation of the
article, the procuring entity could include in the charge for the procurement
documents any taxes imposed on the procuring entity in connection with
printing the documents •

102. A proposal was made that the words "excessively high charges", which
appeared in the commentary, be reconsidered, since those words could suggest
that factors other than the cost of printing and distributing the procurement
documents could be taken into account in setting the charge.

Article 20
Rules concerning formulation of pregualification documents

and procurement documents

103. It was suggested that the title of the article be re-drafted so as to
indicate more clearly the subject-matter dealt with in the article.

104. It was observed that paragraph (1) was of a preambular, rather than
normative, character and thus was of questionable utility in its current form.

105. A view was expressed that the first reference in paragraph (1) to
obstacles to participation by contractors and suppliers in tendering
proceedings should be modified so as to refer to "unnecessary" obstacles •

106. A view was expressed that an attempt should be made to draft
paragraph (3) more concisely.

107. Support was expressed for the requirement in paragraph (3)(c) that
international standards be used where available. According to another view,
however, the procuring entity should be able to depart from international
standards in certain circumstances, i.e., when those standards were
incompatible with existing equipment or when the procuring entity wished to
obtain a particular technology. A further proposal was that the procuring
entity should use international standards except when they were inconsistent
with or less stringent than national standards.

108. The prevailing view, however, was that no preference should be accorded
to international standards and that the procuring entity should have the
flexibility to use whichever standards it considered to be more appropriate
for a particular procurement. In that connection, it was noted that countries
varied in their ability to adapt to international standards.
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109. With respect to paragraph (4), a view was expressed that the requirement
that, in international tendering proceedings, the procurement documents and
the prequalification documents must be formulated in a "language customarily
used in international trade" was imprecise and could lead to disputes as to
whether the language used ina particular case was one customarily used in
international trade. The possibility was raised of specifying in the model
law which languages could be used (e.g., official languages of the United
Nations) •

110. A view was expressed that it was excessively burdensome to require the
procuring entity to prepare two sets of documents, one in an official language
of its country and the other in a language customarily used in international
trade. It was stated that the procuring entity should be able to issue the
documents in only one of those languages.

111. A view was expressed that the rule set forth in the last sentence of the
paragraph that, in the event of a conflict between language versions, the 4It
version in the language customarily used in international trade shall prevail,
would be difficult for some implementing States to accept and would not
necessarily be followed by courts in all countries.

Article 21
New or amended laws or regulations relating to taxes,

customs duties or similar charges, or affecting performance of
procurement contract

112. In connection with its consideration of the article, the Working Group
also considered paragraph 6 of the commentary to article 18.

113. Support was expressed for article 21, under which the procuring entity
was to bear any extra costs incurred by the contractor or supplier in
performing the contract due to new laws or regulations of the State of the
procuring entity or due to changes in existing laws and regulations. It was
stated that, particularly in the case of works contracts, the rule enabled
contractors and suppliers, in preparing their tenders, to assess more
accurately the costs of performing the contract and avoided the necessity to
include in their tender prices an increment to reflect the risk of higher
costs due to changes in the laws or regulations.

114. The prevailing view, however, was that the article should be deleted. In
support of that view, it was said that flexibility should be provided so as to
enable the question of which party was to bear the additional costs arising
from changes in laws and regulations to be settled in accordance with the
circumstances of each procurement. In some cases, for example, the contract
might treat those costs as reimbursab1e costs. It was also agreed that the
procurement documents should indicate which party was to bear the costs (see
paragraph 88, above). Furthermore, it was agreed that paragraph 6 of the
commentary to article 18 be retained. A proposal was made that the paragraph
mention the possibility that, when enacting the model law, the implementing
State might include an express provision as to which party was to bear the
costs in question.

•
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Article 22
Clarifications and modifications of procurement documents

115. With respect to paragraph (2), it was general1y agreed that the procuring
entity should be able to modify the procurement documents only if it reserved
the right to do so in those documents. It was also agreed that, where the
procuring entity modified the procurement documents, it should be required to
extend the deadline for submission of tenders if necessary in order to al10w
contractors and suppliers to seek and obtain clarifications of the
modification or to amend or withdraw their tenders.

116. A view was expressed that the model procurement law should enable
contractors and suppliers to recover any additional costs incurred by them as
a result of a modification of the procurement documents.

117. It was suggested that the words "or in any other form that preserves a
record of the request, response or addendum" which appeared in paragraph (3),
and similar formulations that appeared elsewhere in the text, be examined to
ensure that they covered such means of communication as telex and telefax. In
addition, a view was expressed that requests for clarification and responses
to those requests, and other communications provided for in the text, should
be able to be made by telephone, provided that a written confirmation of the
communication was dispatched immediately afterwards.

118. In connection with paragraph (4), it was suggested that greater
prominence be given to the usefulness of pre-tender meetings of contractors
and suppliers in appropriate cases (e.g., in the case of procurement of
complex or high-value goods or construction). A query was raised as to the
necessity for the requirement that the minutes of the meeting not identify the
sources of requests for clarification of the procurement documents. It was
pointed out that, except in the case of requests submitted in writing,
participants at the meeting would know the sources of requests made at the
meeting •

Article 23
Language of tenders

119. It was generally agreed that article 23 should be simplified by providing
that tenders may be formulated in any language in which the procurement
documents were issued.

Article 24
Submission of tenders

120. With respect to paragraph (1), it was generally agreed that the amount of
time allowed for the submission of tenders should take into account not only
the time needed by contractors and suppliers, but also the reasonable needs of
the procuring entity. A question was raised as to what consequences would
accrue to the procuring entity if the time allowed was too short.

121. It was agreed that the procuring entity should be obligated, and not
merely permitted, to extend the deadline for submission of tenders under the
circumstances referred to in paragraph (2)(a)(i), i.e., to enable contractors
and suppliers to react to a clarification or modification of the procurement
documents.



A/CN.9/33l
English
Page 22

122. A proposal was made that paragraph (2)(a)(ii) be deleted. According to
that provision, the procuring entity could extend the deadline if, due to
unforeseen circumstances, it was not possible for contractors or suppliers to
submit their tenders by the deadline. It was said that the phrase "due to
unforeseen circumstances" was vague and could give rise to disputes. The
prevailing view was that provision for extension of the deadline in the case
envisaged was important; however, in contrast to its decision with respect to
paragraph (2)(a)(i), the Working Group agreed that an extension under
paragraph (2)(a)(ii) should be at the option of the procuring entity. The
Working Group further agreed that the situation referred to in
paragraph (2)(a)(ii) should not be the only case in which the procuring entity
had the option to extend the deadline, and that the provision should be
drafted to encompass the possibility of extending the deadline in other
situations.

123. The Working Group agreed to the deletion of the sentence within square
brackets in paragraph (3), which provided that a tender submitted after the ~

deadline for submission of tenders could be considered if the contractor or
supplier was not able to submit its tender by the deadline due to reasons
beyond its control. First, the formulation was found to be too general; it
thus could give rise to disputes and was susceptible to abuse. Secondly, the
consideration of a late tender, even in good faith, could give rise to at
least an appearance of impropriety, which could impugn the integrity of the
procurement process. In opposition to the deletion of that provision, it was
said that the procuring entity should have the flexibility to consider a late
tender in appropriate circumstances. (See, also, paragraph 150, below.)

Article 25
Period of effectiveness of tenders; modification and withdrawal of tenders

124. With respect to paragraph (2)(a), it was agreed that requests by the
procuring entity for extensions of the period of effectiveness of tenders be
discouraged by providing that extensions may be requested only in exceptional
circumstances. In that connection, mention was made of an undesirable
practice by which procuring entities sometimes pressured contractors and
suppliers to grant an extension by threatening to claim under the tender
securities supplied by the contractors and suppliers. It was further agreed
that the provision clarify that, if a contractor or supplier did not agree to
extend the period of effectiveness of its tender, it could participate no
further in the tendering proceedings.

125. It was agreed that paragraph (2)(b) be modified so as to provide that the
procuring entity "shall" require contractors and suppliers that extend the
period of effectiveness of their tenders to extend also the period of
effectiveness of their tender securities or to provide new securities, in
order to provide protection for the procuring entity in respect of the
extended period of effectiveness of the tender.

126. In connection with paragraph (3), various views were expressed as to
whether or not a contractor or supplier should be able to modify or withdraw
its tender prior to the deadline for the submission of tenders. One view was
that it should not be possible to do so, because to permit modification or
withdrawal of tenders after they had been submitted could lead to abuse and
improprieties. Another view was that whether a tender could be modified or
withdrawn prior to the deadline for submission of tenders should depend on the
circumstances of each procurement; and that it should be stated in the

~
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procurement documents whether a tender could be modified or withdrawn. Yet
another view was that withdrawal of a tender was not likely to lead to abuse
or improprieties and should be permitted, but the ability to modify a tender
presented dangers, and should be precluded. A further view was that
modification and withdrawal of tenders could not lead to abuse or
improprieties, particularly if tenders remained sealed, and that paragraph (3)
should be retained in its current form. In connection with that view, it was
stated that the ability to modify or withdraw tenders was often recognized in
practice. In addition, it was pointed out that modification of a tender would
be beneficial to the procuring entity if it resulted in a lower tender price.

127. After the discussion, the Working Group considered that it was not yet
able to take a decision on the question. It requested the Secretariat to
investigate the practice with respect to the modification and withdrawal of
tenders, and the related question of forfeiture of a tender security if a
tender were to be modified or withdrawn, and to communicate the results of
that investigation to the Working Group at its next session •

Article 26
Tender securities

128. It was emphasized that the procurement documents should specify the
nature, amount and terms and conditions of the tender security to be provided
by contractors and suppliers and the types of institutions from which
securities would be acceptable, as provided in article 18(1). It was also
agreed that it may in some cases be desirable for the procuring entity to
provide options with respect to the nature of the security and the issuing
institution, and that the possibility of specifying those options should be
made clear in articles 2(f) and 18(1). It was also said to be desirable for
the commentary to provide guidance to the procuring entity with respect to the
various aspects of the tender security to be required.

129. The principle underlying paragraph (l)(b), namely, to avoid requirements
with respect to tender securities that would create obstacles to participation
in tendering proceedings by foreign contractors and suppliers, was regarded as
important. It was agreed that the procuring entity should not be able to
stipulate that the tender security must be issued by a local institution. It
was also agreed, however, that the provision be reformulated so as to provide
that the issuer of the tender security, whether a foreign or a local
institution, must be ac~eptab1e to the procuring entity. In particular, the
procuring entity should be able to evaluate the credit-worthiness of the
institution issuing the security. In that connection, it was suggested that a
mechanism be provided whereby a contractor or supplier proposing to provide a
tender security issued by a foreign institution could consult with the
procuring entity to obtain its approval of the tender security prior to
submission of the tender. According to another proposal, provision should be
made for the procuring entity to specify in the procurement documents which
foreign institutions would be regarded as acceptable.

130. It was observed that procuring entities sometimes required tender
securities issued by a foreign institution to be confirmed by a local
institution. A view was expressed that the practice should be discouraged.
One reason for that view was that foreign institutions were sometimes unable
to arrange for confirmation of a security before the deadline for submission
of tenders.
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131. It was noted that it was unclear whether the words "the type or a type",
used in paragraph (l)(b), referred to the type of institution or to the type
of tender security.

132. In support of the policies behind paragraph (2), it was said to be
important for the model law to contain clear rules concerning the time after
which a claim under the tender security could no longer be made and the time
when the security must be returned to the contractor or supplier that provided
it. Such rules were said to be necessary because procuring entities sometimes
improperly claimed under tender securities and refused to return them when
they should be returned. However, it was observed that the Commission's
Working Group on International Contract Practices was preparing a uniform law
on independent guarantees and stand~by letters of credit, and a view was
expressed that consideration of paragraph (2) should be deferred to await the
outcome of the work. That would enable the Working Group on the New
International Economic Order to take into account the results of the work on
independent guarantees and stand-by letters of credit, and would avoid any •
conflicts with or prejudgement of those results. The prevailing view,
however, was that it was useful to deal with paragraph (2) at the current
stage of the preparation of the model procurement law, since it concerned
issues raised by the use not only of guarantees, but also of other types of
securities, in the particular context of tendering proceedings. It was
doubted whether there would be any overlap with the work of the Working Group
on International Contract Practices. It was also noted that, to the extent
that it was relevant to tender securities, the progress of that work could be
taken into account before the model procurement law was finalized.

133. Paragraph (2) was found to be broadly acceptable. However, a proposal
was made that paragraph (2)(a) be modified so as to refer to the time when the
tendering proceedings terminated, instead of the time when the tender security
expired. In addition, it was agreed that the listing in paragraph (2), of the
circumstances in which a claim under the tender security could no longer be
made and the security must be returned, be expanded by referring also to the
withdrawal of the tender and the tender security, if permitted (see paragraphs
126 and 127, above), prior to the deadline for submission of tenders.

134. A suggestion was made that article 26 deal with the case where a tender •
security was required only after the opening of tenders and only from certain
contractors and suppliers. The prevailing view, however, was that a tender
security should be provided at the time of submission of the tender in order
to provide sufficient protection to the procuring entity.

135. A proposal was made that a provision be included, either in article 26 or
in article 2(f), indicating the obligations that were to be secured by the
tender security. Such a provision might be based upon the discussion of that
issue in paragraphs 1 and 7 of the commentary.

136. A proposal was made that the reference in paragraph 1 of the commentary
to securities which could be claimed without having to prove a default by the
contractor or supplier be deleted, since that type of security should not be
encouraged.
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Article 27
Opening of tenders

137. In connection with paragraph (1), a view was expressed that there should
be no time gap between the deadline for the submission of tenders and the
opening of tenders. It was said that opening tenders at the deadline for
submission of tenders or immediately thereafter would promote transparency and
minimize the opportunity for interference with or manipulation of tenders. It
was generally agreed that the drafting of the paragraph should be improved so
as to clarify that the words "or an extension thereof" referred to the
deadline for the submission of tenders, rather than to the time of opening
tenders. One suggestion in that regard was to delete the words "or an
extension thereof", as they were unnecessary.

138. With respect to paragraph (2), it was generally agreed that the opening
of tenders should be pUblic, i.e., in the presence of contractors and
suppliers or their representatives. It was noted, however, that in certain
countries tenders were not opened publicly, in order to preserve
confidentiality in the tendering proceedings. In response, it was stated that
confidentiality could be adequately preserved even when tenders were opened in
public by requiring tenders to be sealed and by announcing at the opening only
the names and addresses of the contractors and suppliers and their tender
prices.

139. It was recognized that certain exceptions to the public opening of
tenders might be appropriate. Possible exceptions mentioned were cases where
national security or national defence were involved, although it was observed
that tendering proceedings might not be appropriate in such cases. In that
connection, a proposal was made that those 'cases be excluded entirely from the
scope of the model law. If such exclusions were made optional, the procuring
entity would be free to apply the rules and procedures contained in the model
law in cases of national security and of national defence when it wished to do
so. The Secretariat was requested to prepare a provision to that effect for
the next draft of the model law.

140. Another possible exception to the public opening of tenders was said to
be cases where tenders were submitted electronically or by telephone. In
opposition, however, it was noted that tenders should be required to be
submitted in writing and in sealed envelopes. Yet another possible exception
was the case of low-value contracts, where the formalities of public opening
of tenders would be counter-productive to the objectives of economy and
efficiency.

141. It was generally agreed that exceptions to the public opening of tenders
should be permitted, if at all, in only a limited number of cases, and that
the criteria for invoking an exception should be strictly and narrowly
formulated.

142. A suggestion was made that paragraph (3) require the names and addresses
of contractors and suppliers and their tender prices to be recorded
immediately in the minutes of the tendering proceedings provided for in
article 33, in order to prevent improprieties. An additional proposal was
that the paragraph require such information to be communicated to any
contractor or supplier that had submitted a tender but that was not present or
represented at the opening of tenders.
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143. With respect to paragraph 2 of the commentary, a question was raised as
to the desirability of having tenders opened by a committee.

Article 28
Examination, evaluation and comparison of tenders

Paragraph (1)

144. The Working Group decided to retain the rule set forth in
paragraph (1) (a) permitting a procuring entity to seek clarifications from
contractors and suppliers of their tenders. A concern was expressed, however,
that, despite the prohibition against changes in the tender price or other
matters of substance in the tender, the ability to clarify tenders might
provide opportunities for abuse.

145. The understanding of the Working Group was that paragraph l(b) referred ~

to errors in computation that were apparent on the face of the tender and did
not encompass, for example, abnormally low tender prices that were suspected
to result from misunderstandings or errors that were not apparent from the
face of the tender.

146. Various views were expressed as to how the errors covered by that
provision should be treated. One view was that the procuring entity should be
able to correct those errors on its own initiative, without consulting with
the contractor or supplier. In opposition, that approach was said to present
dangers of abuse. It was said to be preferable to bring the errors to the
attention of the contractor or supplier and give it the opportunity either to
confirm its figures or to withdraw its tender. Under a variation of that
approach, the contractor or supplier would be given the option either to agree
to a correction or to withdraw its tender. According to another proposal, a
distinction should be made between simple errors, which the procuring entity
should be able to correct on its own initiative, and significant errors, which
should be brought to the attention of the contractor or supplier. The
contractor or supplier would be asked either to confirm its figures or to
agree to a correction or, alternatively, would have the option either to agree ~

to a correction or to withdraw its tender. In opposition to that approach, it
was said that the concept of a "significant" error was vague and would give
rise to uncertainties and disputes. A further view was that the provision
should be deleted altogether, and that the question of how computational
mistakes in tenders were to be treated should be left to be resolved by other
rules of national law. In opposition to that view, it was pointed out that
the occurrence of such errors in practice was not infrequent and that the
absence of a provision would produce uncertainty and a lack of uniformity in
the treatment of the issue. After discussion, the Working Group agreed that
paragraph (l)(b) be retained in its current form for the time being and that
it be reconsidered at the next session.

Paragraph (2)

147. A view was expressed that paragraph (2) should be deleted, on the ground
that the mechanism of rejection of tenders was not necessary since the
procuring entity simply would not accept a tender when a circumstance referred
to in the paragraph existed. The prevailing view, however, was that the
paragraph should be retained, since the mechanism of rejection was a
fundamental feature of tendering proceedings.
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148. A proposal was made that paragraph (2) be modified so as to make
rejection of tenders on the stated grounds optional, rather than mandatory.
The Working Group did not accept the proposal. It was said to be of the
essence of formal tendering that a tender must be rejected if it was
non-responsive or if the contractor or supplier was unqualified.

149. It was noted that whether or not paragraph (2)(b) should be retained in
its current form depended on the eventual decision of the Working Group with
respect to paragraph (l)(b).

150. A proposal was made that a provision be added to paragraph (2) to the
effect that a tender received after the deadline for the submission of tenders
must be rejected. In opposition to the proposal, it was observed that
article 24(3), in which that issue was currently dealt with, was a more
appropriate context for the treatment of the issue. In that connection, it
was noted that tenders received after the deadline for the submission of
tenders must be returned unopened to the contractor or supplier; they
therefore were not to be regarded as having been submitted and the question of
rejection of those tenders did not arise. The Working Group agreed that the
proposed addition to paragraph (2) be included for the time being, and that
the Working Group would consider at a later stage whether the issue should be
dealt with in article 24(3) or in article 28.

Paragraph (3)

151. A proposal was made that paragraph (3) be deleted. In support of the
proposal, it was stated that the question of attempts improperly to influence
the procuring entity was dealt with by other areas of national law, such as
criminal law and laws relating to unfair competition, and was beyond the scope
of the model law on procurement. It was also stated that, as currently
formulated, the provision gave rise to problems and uncertainties. For
example, it was said to be difficult for the procuring entity to substantiate
the motives and intentions of the contractor or supplier, and the provision
was said to be too broad and therefore susceptible to arbitrary or improper
application by the procuring entity. Moreover, it was said to be unfair for a
contractor or supplier to be disqualified merely on the basis of an accusation
by the procuring entity. Another proposal was that a case of improper
influence by a contractor or supplier be dealt with in the section of the
model law dealing with disputes and redress.

152. The prevailing view was that the model law should provide a means by
which the procuring entity could reject a tender in cases of improper
influence by a contractor or supplier. According to that view, therefore,
paragraph (3) should be retained; but it should be reformulated in a manner
that would eliminate the problems and uncertainties that had been identified
in its current formulation. To that end, a suggestion was made that the
paragraph specify concrete grounds on which the procuring entity could reject
a tender, e.g., an offer of a bribe by the contractor or supplier. The
requirement, currently contained in the paragraph, that rejection of a tender
for one of the stated grounds must be subject to approval by a higher
authority should be retained as a safeguard against improper application of
the paragraph. In addition, a record of the rejection and the grounds
therefor should be prepared and kept, for the protection both of the
contractor or supplier and of the procuring entity.
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153. It was generally agreed that the model law should provide a means for
review of a rejection of a tender under paragraph (3) and appropriate remedies
(e.g., damages) for a contractor or supplier in the event that rejection of
its tender was not justif.ied. A suggestion was made that the model law
provide for arbitration proceedings to perform that role.

154. The Working Group agreed that the proceedings for review should not delay
the tendering proceedings. In that connection, a proposal was made that the
contractor or supplier be able to seek review immediately upon rejection of
its tender, without, however, interrupting the tendering proceedings.
According to another proposal, a contractor or supplier should be able to seek
review only after the tendering proceedings had been completed.

155. The Working Group requested the Secretariat to reformulate paragraph (3)
for the next draft of the model law, taking account of the discussion at the
current session.

Paragraph (4)

156. General agreement was expressed with the principle underlying
paragraph (4), namely, that a tender must be rejected if it did not conform in
all respects to the requirements set forth in the procurement documents,
except where deviations from those requirements were minor. However, the
paragraph in its current form was found to give excessive prominence and scope
to the concept of minor deviations. It was agreed that the paragraph be
reformulated so as to set forth only a general rule to the effect that a
procuring entity might regard a tender as responsive if the tender contained
only minor deviations from the requirements set forth in the procurement
documents, and that "responsive tender" be defined in the article containing
definitions (currently article 2). Under that approach, the procuring entity
would have the flexibility to determine whether or not a deviation was minor
in the context of the particular procurement proceedings. It was stated that
an adequate mechanism of review should be provided for disputes as to whether
particular deviations were minor. The Working Group agreed that paragraph
4(b) be deleted, as it was unnecessary in view of the approach that had been
agreed.

157. It was stated that in some countries strict conformity of a tender with
the specifications and other requirements set forth in the procurement
documents was not an essential feature of tendering proceedings.

Paragraphs (5) and (6)

158. A question was raised as to whether alternative tenders should play any
role in competitive tendering. In that connection, it was said that
consideration of alternative tenders conflicted with the essential principle
underlying competitive tendering that all tenders must conform to the same
specif.ications and other requirements set forth in the procurement documents.
Moreover, the consideration of alternative tenders was said to arise in many
cases from an inability of the procuring entity to specify with sufficient
precision the technical or other characteristics of the goods or construction
that it wished to procure. AccordinglY,the view was expressed that
alternative tenders should be regarded as analogous to the proposals that were
the subject of article 31, and should be dealt with in the context of that
article. According to another view, however, alternative tenders were a

•
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reality in tendering proceedings. They played a beneficial role in those
proceedings by enabling the procuring entity to take advantage of solutions to
its procurement needs that might be superior to the solution set forth in the
procurement documents. Therefore, the model law should contain appropriate
provisions dealing specifically with alternative tenders.

159. Paragraph (5) dealt with alternative tenders that had been expressly
solicited in the procurement documents. In favour of retaining the paragraph,
it was stated that without such a provision it might be uncertain in some
legal systems whether or not alternative tenders could be solicited. The
prevailing view was that, since those tenders were not per se unresponsive and
should be treated as any other tender, the paragraph was not needed and should
be deleted.

160. Paragraph (6) dealt with alternative tenders that had not been solicited
by the procuring entity. The current text of the model law contained two
alternative versions of the paragraph, designated as alternative 1 and
alternative 2. Under alternative 1, an unsolicited alternative tender could
be considered only if it was submitted by the contractor or supplier that had
submitted the lowest or most economically advantageous responsive tender.
That alternative was found by the Working Group to be unacceptable, because
even though a contractor or supplier had submitted the most advantageous
responsive tender its alternative tender might not be the most advantageous of
the alternative tenders that had been submitted.

161. Alternative 2 of paragraph (6) enabled the procuring entity to consider
an alternative tender even if the contractor or supplier had not also
submitted a responsive tender; however, it required that an opportunity be
given to the other contractors and suppliers that had submitted responsive
tenders to submit altered or new tenders based on the alternative tender.
That approach was found to be generally preferable to the approach in
alternative 1 of paragraph (6).

162. It was recognized, however, that alternative 2 of paragraph (6) contained
certain disadvantageous features. For example, the ability of other
contractors and suppliers to submit altered or new tenders based upon an
alternative tender was said to be cumbersome and time-consuming, particularly
where several alternative tenders had been submitted. In addition, it was
said that to reveal an alternative tender to other contractors and suppliers
could violate intellectual property rights or rights of confidentiality of the
contractor or supplier that had submitted the alternative tender. In the
light of those disadvantages, a suggestion was made that paragraph (6) be
deleted altogether. That suggestion was further supported by an opinion that
retention of paragraph (6) would be inconsistent with the previous decision to
delete paragraph (5).

163. Various suggestions were made as to how alternative 2 should be treated,
if it were to be retained in some form. According to one suggestion,
alternative 2 should be altered so as to provide that the procuring entity
might consider any alternative tender submitted by a contractor or supplier
that had also submitted a responsive tender. Another suggestion was that
alternative 2 be merged with paragraph (5) by providing, in essence, that the
procuring entity might consider any alternative tender, whether solicited or
unsolicited, together with the responsive tenders.
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164. In the light of the various views that had been expressed and, in
particular, in the light of the view that alternative tenders should be dealt
with in the context of article 31 (see paragraph 158, above), the Working
Group deferred its decision concerning paragraph (6) until after its
consideration of article 31. After it had considered article 31, the Working
Group agreed that alternative tenders be encompassed within the situations
covered by article 31, and that paragraph (6) of article 28 be deleted. It
was also agreed that, if the procurement entity wished to be able to consider
alternative tenders, the procurement documents should so specify and should
indicate how those tenders would be considered.

Paragraph (7)

165. It was agreed that all criteria that were to be used in evaluating and
comparing tenders should be set forth in the procurement documents. A number
of delegations were of the view that the weightings to be given to those
criteria should also be set forth.

166. It was observed that the term "most advantageous tender" was used in
subparagraph (a) and in various other places throughout the text of the model
law. The view was expressed that, although the term was defined in
subparagraph (c), it could be misinterpreted in such a way as to imply that
the procuring entity had considerably more discretion in evaluating tenders
than was intended. That danger was particularly acute in connection with
provisions containing the term that were located in the text of the model law
some distance away from the definition. It was therefore agreed that the term
be replaced with another term that was less susceptible to misinterpretation.

167. The Working Group doubted the utility of subparagraph (b) in the context
of the model law. A suggestion was made that the subparagraph be relocated to
the article setting forth the underlying policies or objectives of the model
law (currently article 3).

168. The Working Group decided to delete the last clause of
subparagraph (c)(ii) ("in so far as such critieria are not the subjects of
required characteristics of the goods or construction or required contractual
terms or conditions set forth in the procurement documents"), which was found
to be confusing and of doubtful utility.

169. With respect to subparagraph (d), it was generally agreed that the
procuring entity should be able to take into account socio-economic criteria
in evaluating tenders. Although a view was expressed that socio-economic
goals should not be achieved by discriminating against foreign contractors and
suppliers, it was generally agreed that favourable treatment for local
contractors and suppliers was often necessary, in particular in countries that
sought to raise their levels of economic and technological development. It
was noted that such treatment was provided for in the GATT Agreement on
Government Procurement, with which the model law should be consistent. It was
also agreed, however, that the ability of the procuring entity to take
socio-economic criteria into account should not be completely unfettered.
Rather, some standards should be set forth in the model law as to the nature
of the criteria that could be taken into account. Moreover, the criteria that
were to be used in evaluating tenders should be set forth in the procurement
documents.

•
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170. According to one view, only objective and quantifiable criteria should be
taken into account. In that connection, it was suggested that
subparagraphs (b) through (d) be simplified by providing merely that tenders
should be evaluated on the basis of objective and quantifiable criteria set
forth in the procurement documents.

171. According to another view, however, the procuring entity should not be
restricted to using only objective and quantifiable socio-economic criteria.
It was noted that many socio-economic factors were not susceptible to
mathematical or other precise quantification. For the model law to be
acceptable to States of all levels of economic and technological development,
a procuring entity must be permitted to take those criteria into account.
According to that view, subparagraph (d) should be retained; however, the
criteria currently contained in the paragraph should be set forth in somewhat
more concrete terms.

172. The Working Group regarded the foregoing exchange of views as only a
preliminary discussion of the issues that had been raised. The Secretariat
was requested to prepare for the next draft of the model law a reformulation
of subparagraph (d), taking into account the views that had been expressed.
In connection with that reformulation, the opinion was expressed that the
phrase "to the extent possible", used in the current version of the paragraph,
might offer a means of bridging the gap between the view that only objective
and quantifiable criteria could be taken into account and the view that it
should be possible to consider criteria that were not objective or
quanti fiable.

173. With respect to subparagraph (e), it was generally agreed that the model
law and the procurement documents should make it clear whether the margin of
preference was to be applied in addition to or instead of applicable customs
duties. The decision of the Working Group with respect to paragraph 23 of the
commentary to article 28 is reflected in paragraph 193, below.

Paragraph (8)

174. The Working Group found paragraph 8 to be satisfactory, subject to some
drafting suggestions. In particular, it was suggested that a cross-reference
be added to article l8(q) in order to make it clear that tenders were to be
converted to a single currency in the manner described in that provision. It
was also suggested that it be made clear that all tender prices were to be
converted to the same currency.

Paragraph (9)

175. Paragraph (9) was found to be satisfactory.

Paragraph (l0)

176. The Working Group agreed that paragraph 10 be deleted on the ground that
the question of approval of acts and decisions taken by the procuring entity
was an internal matter of the Government or administration that could be dealt
with in the implementing regulations adopted by the enacting State. A
suggestion was made that the need for approval be restricted to cases where
the value of the goods or construction to be procured exceeded a specified
threshold amount. An advantage of setting approval requirements in the
implementing regulations was said to be greater flexibility in the event the
enacting State wished to modify the requirements (e.g., a change in the
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threshhold amount above which approval was required). It was pointed out that
in some States acts and decisions of the procuring entity were not subject to
approval. The Working Group agreed that when acts or decisions taken by the
procuring entity were subject to approval the procurement documents should so
indicate.

Article 29
Reiection of all tenders

177. It was agreed that paragraph (1) be redrafted so as to improve its
clarity. One proposal for doing so was that the necessity for
cross-references be removed by stating that the procuring entity might reject
all tenders for any purpose other than to engage in competitive negotiations
or for any fraudulent purpose. A proposal was made that article 29 specify
that the procuring entity could reject all tenders only if it reserved the
right to do so in the procurement documents.

178. The Working Group considered whether the procuring entity should be able
to reject all tenders until the procurement contract entered into force, as
was currently provided in paragraph (1), or until a tender had been accepted.
In that connection, it was observed that, under its current formulation,
article 32 provided two possibilities with respect to the acceptance of a
tender and the entry into force of the procurement contract. Under
article 32(2), the contract would enter into force at the same time that the
tender was accepted. Under article 32(3), the contract would not enter into
force until a written contract was signed, which would be after the tender had
been accepted. The question as to the latest time when all tenders could be
rejected therefore had practical relevance only in the case envisaged by
article 32(3).

179. The prevailing view was that the procuring entity should be able to
reject all tenders only until a tender had been accepted. In support of that
view, it was stated that, even if acceptance of a tender did not result in the
entry into force of a procurement contract, under article 32 it would give
rise to certain mutual rights and obligations on the part of the procuring
entity and the contractor or supplier whose tender had been accepted.
Allowing the procuring entity to reject a tender that had been accepted would
interfere with those rights and obligations and would disrupt the balance in
them. In addition, it was said to be illogical to reject a tender that had
already been accepted.

180. In support of enabling the procuring entity to reject all tenders until
the entry into force of the procurement contract, it was stated that events
could occur making it necessary for the procuring entity to be able to reject
all tenders and terminate the proceedings during the time gap between
acceptance of a tender and entry into force of the contract.

181. It was agreed that paragraph (2) be modified so as to provide that the
procuring entity must, upon request, give the reasons for rejection of all
tenders, but that it did not have to justify those reasons.
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Article 30
Negotiations with contractors and suppliers

182. The Working Group agreed that paragraph (1) (a) be deleted in consequence
of its decision, taken in connection with article l8(j), that establishing
maximum or minimum tender prices or a range of prices within which tenders
must fall was an undesirable practice that should not be referred to in the
model law (see paragraph 89, above). It was observed that, where all tenders
substantially exceeded an estimated tender price, a problem in the
specifications might have been the cause (e.g., the specifications might have
called for excessively costly materials or construction methods). It was
agreed that, in such a case, the procuring entity could exercise its right to
reject all tenders and should be able either to modify the specifications and
re-institute tendering proceedings, or to engage in negotiations with the
contractor or supplier that had submitted the lowest or most economically
advantageous tender. However, those possibilities could be provided for
elsewhere in the model procurement law (e.g., article 7).

183. The Working Group also agreed that paragraph (l)(b) be deleted, on the
ground that the case envisaged (that no one tender was obviously the lowest or
the most economically advantageous tender) was unlikely to occur in practice.
In addition, the provision was said to be subject to abuse. It was also
agreed that paragraph (2) be deleted, in the light of the decision of the
Working Group to delete similar wording from article 28(7)(c)(ii) (see
paragraph 168, above).

184. After having decided to delete paragraphs (1) and (2), the Working Group
considered whether to retain the chapeau of article 30. General agreement was
expressed with the principle set forth in the chapeau that, in the context of
formal tendering proceedings, no negotiations should take place between the
procuring entity and contractors or suppliers. According to one view, because
of the importance of that principle, it would be useful to retain it in a
separate article of the model law, with some drafting changes. The prevailing
view, however, was that the principle should be located elsewhere in the model
law. Accordingly, article 30 was deleted in its entirety.

Article 31
Special tendering procedures for solicitation of proposals

185. The Working Group found the procedures provided for in article 31 to be
generally acceptable, subject to various improvements. It was observed that
the procedures were intended to be used where tendering proceedings could not
be conducted on the basis of detailed specifications and other requirements
(e.g., where the procuring entity sought to procure technologically advanced
equipment for which precise specifications could not be formulated) and where
it was not desirable for the procurement to be engaged in by competitive
negotiations or by single-source procurement. It was noted that there existed
in national legal systems numerous variations on and alternatives to the model
presented in article 31. It was recognized, however, that a uniform law on
procurement could not attempt to encompass all of those variations and
alternatives; rather it should provide clearly differentiated sets of
procedures that were suitable for procurement in various types of situations.
It was suggested that it would be useful for the commentary to mention that
other variations and alternatives to the procedures provided for in article 31
were used in various countries.
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186. It was observed that the procedures provided in article 31 were broadly
similar to a method of procurement often referred to in international practice
as "two-stage tendering". They differed, however, from another method of
procurement, often referred to as "requests for proposals". In the latter
method, the procuring entity set forth the broad parameters of its procurement
needs, requested proposals from a relatively small number of contractors and
suppliers and negotiated with contractors and suppliers submitting the
proposals to arrive at the most suitable proposal. Price was in many cases
included within the scope of the negotiations. It was agreed that the title
of the article be changed to "two-stage tendering proceedings" in order to
reflect the subject-matter of the article and to avoid confusion as to the
essential nature of the procedures provided.

187. A number of delegations were of the view that, in addition to procedures
provided in article 31, the model law should provide for requests for
proposals or, at least, should not prohibit that method of procurement.
According to a contrary view, however, that method was used for the
procurement of services such as consultant services but was not used for the
procurement of goods or construction; accordingly, the method should not be
provided for in the model law, which did not at the current stage apply to
services.

188. In connection with paragraph (1), it was agreed that the situations in
which the procedures provided by the article could be used should be expanded,
so as not to be restricted to cases where the procuring entity sought
proposals with respect to the technical characteristics of the goods or
construction. For example, the procedures should be able to be used when the
procuring entity sought proposals with respect to contractual terms and
conditions (e.g., payment conditions).

189. The Working Group found that, despite paragraph (2) and despite the
placement of article 31 within the section of the model law dealing with
tendering proceedings, it was not sufficiently clear that the various aspects
of the procedures (e.g., the evaluation criteria; the opening, examination,
evaluation and comparison of the tenders containing the proposals) were to be
governed by the rules of the model law relating to tendering proceedings,
except in so far as those rules were derogated from in article 31. It was
agreed that greater clarity in that respect should be achieved, perhaps by
inclUding in article 31 cross-references to key articles relating to tendering
proceedings, such as article 28.

190. It was noted that one rule applicable to tendering proceedings, including
the procedures provided by article 31, was that the criteria for evaluating
the proposals must be set forth in the procurement documents. It was stated,
however, that certain criteria might depend on characteristics of the
proposals resulting from the discussions provided for in paragraph (4). Thus,
it was suggested that the procuring entity be able to change the criteria or
add new ones after receiving the proposals.

191. It was agreed that paragraph (4) should make it clear that the reference
to "discussions" encompassed negotiations. It was also agreed that the words,
"other than a required characteristic of the goods or construction or a
required contractual term or condition set forth in the procurement
documents", be deleted in view of prior decisions to delete similar wording
that appeared elsewhere in the model law (see paragraphs 168 and 183, above).
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192. It was agreed that wording be added to paragraph (5) to the effect that
the procuring entity could modify the specifications, if necessary. A
proposal was made that the reference to a tender security be deleted, since it
should not be necessary for contractors and suppliers to submit tender
securities with their initial proposals.

193. It was agreed that paragraph 23 of the commentary to article 28 be
deleted, since the "two-envelope system" served no useful purpose and was less
efficient than the usual method of submitting and opening the technical
component and the price component of tenders as a single unit.

Article 32
Acceptance of tender and entry into force of procurement contract

194. Pursuant to its previous decision that the requirement of approval of
acts and decisions of the procuring entity be dealt with in the implementing
regulations and not in the model law (see paragraph 176, above), the Working
Group decided to delete the words "subject to approval" from paragraphs (1)
and (4).

195. A view was expressed that, in paragraphs (2) and (3), reference should be
made to the "receipt" of the notice of acceptance of the tender, rather than
to its dispatch. The prevailing view, however, was that the reference should
be to the "dispatch" of the notice. Accordingly, alternative 1 of paragraph
(6)(b) was adopted.

196. An opinion was expressed that, as currently drafted, paragraphs (2)
and (3)(b) appeared to be inconsistent with each other, in that paragraph (2)
provided that the procurement contract entered into force when the notice of
acceptance of the tender was given and paragraph (3)(b) provided that the
contract entered into force when a written contract document was signed. It
was agreed that the apparent inconsistency should be eliminated by clarifying
that paragraphs (2) and (3) provided two alternative possibilities with
respect to the time when the contract entered into force; namely, paragraph
(3)(b) applied only when a written contract document had to be signed, while
paragraph (2) applied in all other cases. A proposal was made that paragraph
(3)(a) be redrafted so as to clarify that the signature of a written contract
document was necessary only when required by the notice of acceptance of the
tender. However, a further proposal was made that a requirement be added to
paragraph (3)(a) to the effect that a written contract document must be signed
when required by other mandatory legal rules of the law applicable to the
formation of the contract.

197. After that discussion, the Working Group addressed the specific question
of the time when the procurement contract should be regarded as having entered
into force. One view was that the approach in paragraph (2) should be
followed in all cases, rather than the approach in paragraph (3). In support
of that view, it was said that the approach in paragraph (2) was followed in
many areas of the world. The approach in paragraph (3) was said to give rise
to questions as to the rights and obligations of the parties during the
interval between the time when the notice of acceptance of the tender was
dispatched and the time when the contract document was signed. In addition,
the approach was said to present the danger of disruption of the procurement
during the interval, e.g., by a failure of the contractor or supplier to sign
the contract document, as well as an opportunity for improper practices by a
party during the interval.
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198. Another view was that the approach in paragraph (3) should be followed in
all cases, and that paragraph (2) should be deleted. Paragraph (3) was said
to represent the practice in some countries. It was noted that tenders might
be modified one or more times and that, if the contract were to enter into
force upon dispatch of the notice of acceptance of the tender, it might be
uncertain what the terms of the accepted tender were. Providing that the
contract entered into force only upon the signature of a written contract
document would eliminate that uncertainty.

199. According to yet another view, the question of when the contract entered
into force should be resolved by rules, other than the model law, of the law
applicable to the formation of the contract. In support of that approach, it
was stated that some legal systems contained mandatory legal rules with
respect to the entry into force of contracts, with which the model law should
not interfere (e.g., rules requiring certain types of contracts, such as those
involving a transfer of technology, to be in writing or to be approved by a
particular governmental authority). It was pointed out, however, that the
model law set forth rules and procedures that were designed to meet the
particular needs of public procurement, and that a reference to other rules of
the law applicable to the formation of the contract might result in the
application of inconsistent rules and procedures. In addition, it was
observed that the suggested approach would not contribute to uniformity of law.

200. A further view was that both paragraphs (2) and (3) should be retained,
subject to certain clarifications and drafting improvements. It was pointed
out that some legal systems countenanced both of the approaches reflected in
those paragraphs.

201. It was generally agreed that, whichever approach was followed, the
procurement documents should clearly indicate the formalities that would be
required in order for the procurement contract to enter into force, and that a
requirement to that effect should be added to article l8(f).

202. Concerning the case where the procurement contract did not enter into
force until a written contract document had been signed, it was generally
agreed that paragraph (3)(b) did not adequately elaborate the rights and
obligations of the parties during the interval between the time of dispatch of
the notice of acceptance of the tender and the time of signature of the
contract document. It was generally agreed that those rights and obligations
should be mutual and balanced and that paragraph (3)(b) as currently drafted
was deficient in that respect. A suggestion was made, for example, that the
paragraph specifically obligate the procuring entity and the contractor or
supplier whose tender had been accepted to sign the contract document. In
response, however, it was stated that the model law already provided mutual
and balanced obligations in respect of the interval; namely, a tender could
not be withdrawn after the deadline for the submission of tenders and had to
remain in force during the time specified in the procurement documents
(article 25), and the contractor or supplier whose tender had been accepted
was obligated to enter into a procurement contract or forfeit its tender
security; the procuring entity, for its part, could not reject all tenders
after a tender had been accepted (article 29) and was obligated by virtue of
its acceptance of a tender to sign the contract document.

203. According to another view, various additional rights and obligations of a
quasi-contractual nature accrued to the parties during the interval as a
result of the acceptance of a tender, and paragraph (3)(b) should elaborate
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those rights and obligations more fully. A contrary view was that the only
obligation of the parties was to sign a written contract conforming to the
terms and conditions of the tender that had been accepted.

204. A view was expressed that article 32 should deal with the question of the
remedies that would be available to one party if the other party violated an
obligation incumbent upon it as a result of the acceptance of the tender. A
suggestion was made, for example, that the article specify whether the
procuring entity would be entitled to damages in addition to claiming under
the tender security where the contractor or supplier failed to sign a written
contract document. One suggestion was that the question be dealt with in the
portion of the model law dealing with redress. Another view, however, was
that the approaches to the question in national legal systems varied widely,
and that it would be difficult to deal with it in the model law. According to
that view, the question should be left to be resolved by rules of national law
other than the model law, but the various approaches under national law might
be mentioned in the commentary.

205. With respect to paragraph (4), the view was expressed that, if the
contractor or supplier whose tender had been accepted failed to sign the
written contract document or to provide a performance security, the procuring
entity should be required to accept the next most advantageous tender; the
procuring entity should not merely be permitted to do so, as appeared to be
the case under paragraph (4) as currently formulated. The suggested approach
was said to be consistent with the disciplined nature of formal competitive
tendering. The approach was also said to be consistent with article
7(2)(b)(ii), which provided that the procuring entity would not be entitled to
engage in competitive negotiations in the event of such a failure by the
contractor or supplier if there remained in effect other responsive tenders
from qualified contractors and suppliers. According to another view, however,
paragraph (4) should be retained in its current form.

206. The Working Group requested the Secretariat to prepare for the next
session of the Working Group a new text for article 32, taking into account
the discussions at the current session and, in particular, to include a
provision elaborating the rights and obligations of the parties during the
interval between acceptance of a tender and signature of a written contract
document.

Article 33
Minutes of tendering proceedings

207. It was generally agreed that the reference to "minutes of tendering
proceedings" in the title and text of the current article, in the text of
article 31(6), and elsewhere in the model law, be changed to "record of
tendering proceedings".

208. It was generally understood by the Working Group that, in cases when all
tenders had been rejected by the procuring entity pursuant to article 29,
paragraph (1) required only that the record of the tendering proceedings
contain a statement to that effect; in accordance with the decision taken by
the Working Group during its discussion of article 29, the reasons for the
rejection need be given only upon request (see paragraph 181, above).

209. A view was expressed that the expression "made available for inspection",
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which appeared in paragraph (2), should be clarified. According to one view,
the record should be made available only to participants in the tendering
proceedings. The prevailing view, however, was that the record should be made
available to any person, an approach that would promote honesty and confidence
in the procurement process.

210. It was generally agreed that the scope of confidentiality provided in
paragraph (2) be expanded by providing that information should not be
disclosed if disclosure would be contrary to law, would impede law
enforcement, would not be in the public interest, would prejudice legitimate
commercial interests of the parties or would inhibit fair competition. In
opposition, it was stated that, under the foregoing formulation, an
implementing State could severely restrict the scope of disclosure by adopting
laws making various aspects of procurement proceedings confidential.

211. It was generally agreed that information relating to the examination,
evaluation and comparison of tenders should not be disclosed. It was stated
that tender prices should not be disclosed either, since to disclose tender
prices could facilitate the formation of price cartels.

212. A proposal was made that paragraph (2) be reformulated so as to require
the record of the tendering proceedings to be made available prior to the
entry into force of the procurement contract and not, as currently provided in
the paragraph, after the contract had entered into force and the contractor or
supplier had supplied a performance security. That change would facilitate
the institution of proceedings for redress by an aggrieved contractor or
supplier prior to the entry into force of the contract. The ability to
institute proceedings prior to the entry into force of the contract would
avoid the disruptive effects on the performance of the contract that would
result if proceedings were to be instituted after the contract had entered
into force.

Article 34
Competitive negotiation proceedings

213. A proposal was made that article 34 be deleted. In support of the
proposal, it was stated that the provisions of article 7(2), which specified
the circumstances in which competitive negotiation proceedings could be used,
could be abused by procuring entities seeking improperly to avoid having to
engage in tendering proceedings, and could result in higher prices than would
be obtained if tendering proceedings were to be engaged in. There was also
said to be no need for competitive negotiations in the cases referred to in
article 7(2). Those were cases in which, in essence, tendering proceedings
had not resulted in a procurement contract. It was said that, in such cases,
the procuring entity should modify the specifications or other aspects of the
procurement documents, if necessary, and engage in new tendering proceedings.
Furthermore, it was said that no safeguards against abusive practices in the
competitive negotiations were provided in the model law.

214. The proposal to delete article 34 was not accepted. The Working Group
was in general agreement that a procuring entity should be able to engage in
competitive negotiation proceedings in certain circumstances and that the
model law should provide for that method of procurement. It was also agreed,
however, that article 7(2) in its current formulation was too broad, and that
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the use of competitive negotiation proceedings should be permitted only in
very limited circumstances. Suggestions as to those circumstances included
cases where tendering proceedings had failed completely and where engaging in
further tendering proceedings would be unlikely to result in a procurement
contract; where the goods or construction to be procured were of a low value;
where the goods or construction were highly specialized or involved highly
specialized technology; or where there was an urgent need for the goods or
construction, making the use of tendering proceedings impossible or
inadvisable.

215. It was suggested that the text of the model law be reviewed to ensure
consistency among the various provisions dealing with the steps to be taken
when all tenders had been rejected pursuant to article 28 and article 29.

216. It was agreed that the words in paragraph (1), "but in any case with at
least [3] contractors and suppliers unless negotiations with [3] contractors
and suppliers are not possible or are not practicable", be deleted.

217. In connection with paragraph (2), the view was expressed that the
exception to the requirement that any information relative to the negotiations
must be communicated on an equal basis to all contractors and suppliers
(namely, that the requirement did not apply to information particular to
negotiations with a particular contractor or supplier or to confidential
information) was contrary to the principle of equal treatment of all
contractors and suppliers. It was also said that the exception could be
abused by a procuring entity, and that the circumstances in which the
exception was intended to apply were adequately covered by paragraph (3).
Accordingly, it was agreed that the exception be deleted from paragraph (2).

218. It was understood that the discussion and decisions of the Working Group
with respect to article 33 applied also to paragraph (4) of article 34.

Article 35
Record of single source procurement

219. The content of article 35 was found to be generally acceptable. A view
was expressed that it might be useful for the model law or the commentary to
explain what was meant by single source procurement'. It was suggested that
the circumstances in which single source procurement could be used, which were
set forth in article 7(3), be examined to ensure that no inconsistency would
arise from the changes to be made to article 7(2).

220. It was understood that the discussion and decisions of the Working Group
with respect to articles 33 and 34(4) applied also to article 35. It was
observed that, under article 35, a procuring entity seemed to be required to
prepare a record of all purchases made by it, and it was questioned whether
such an approach was desirable.

221. In addition to its discussion with respect to requests for proposals
(paragraphs 186 and 187, above), a suggestion was made that the model law deal
with a method of procurement referred to as "shopping". Under that method the
procuring entity obtained price quotations for goods from suppliers.
According to the suggestion, the circumstances in which that method could be
used (e.g., for the procurement of standardized finished goods) should be
indicated.
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Ill. FUTURE WORK AND OTHER BUSINESS

222. For the next session of the Working Group, the Secretariat was requested
to prepare draft provisions of the model law dealing with redress for actions
and decisions contrary to the model law, and to revise the text of the model
law to take into account the discussions and decisions at the current
session. It was understood that the revision need not attempt to perfect the
structure or drafting of the text, since those matters would be dealt with
once the substance of the text had been settled. It was also agreed that the
commentary would not be revised until after the substance of the text of the
model law had been settled, and that no revision of the commentary would be
prepared for the next session of the Working Group.


